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Request for Decision 

School Zone Speed Limit - Various Schools

 

Recommendation
 That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend Traffic and
Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the attached list of recommended changes all in
accordance with the report from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services dated August 23, 2010. 

BACKGROUND

The City’s Traffic and Transportation Engineering Section received
requests to institute school zone speed limits in the areas of Alexander
Public School, C.R. Judd Public School and École publique Pavillion de
l'Avenir. Staff also recommends a school zone speed limit be
implemented as outlined herein at R.L. Beattie Public School as it is
located on a collector roadway, in an area considered for Traffic
Calming with the highest AADT value.
 
To deal with numerous requests to reduce the speed limit near schools,
City Council adopted a school zone speed reduction policy in 2001 and
further revised the policy in 2009. The current approved policy states
the following:
 

That staff be directed to bring to the attention of City Council
requests for speed reduction zones adjacent to schools based on the following considerations:

 
•                      That a school speed zone be installed at schools with primary grade aged students.

 
•                      That the school speed zone be limited to residential streets or residential collector streets.

 
•                      That the maximum speed of the roadways considered for school speed zones be 50 km/h.

 
•                      That if schools are closed, the speed limit will revert back to 50 km/h.

 
•                      That only those requests that meet the above four criteria be brought forward by staff to City Council for
consideration.

 
Generally, school zone speed limits will extend 150 metres beyond the property limits of the school.
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1)      Alexander Public School, Sudbury
 
Alexander Public School is a primary grade aged school situated west of St. Nicholas Street between St. Brendan
Street and Edmund Street in Ward 1 (see Exhibit "A" attached). Edmund Street, Homewood Avenue, St. Brendan
Street and St. Nicholas Street are all local residential roadways with posted speed limits of 50 km/h.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City’s policy, staff recommends that the speed limits on Edmund Street, from
Homewood Avenue to Marion Street; Homewood Avenue, from Wembley Drive to Edmund Street; St. Brendan Street,
from Homewood Avenue to Marion Street; and St. Nicholas Street, from Edinburgh Street to Wembley Drive, be
reduced to 40 km/h.
 
2)      C.R. Judd Public School, Capreol
 
C.R. Judd Public School is a primary grade aged school situated 35 metres northeast of Sellwood Avenue in Ward 7
(see Exhibit "B" attached). Lincoln Street is a residential collector roadway with a posted speed limit of 50 km/h.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City’s policy, staff recommends that the speed limit on Lincoln Street from
Sellwood Avenue to 200 metres northwest of Dennie Street be reduced to 40km/h.
 
3)      École publique Pavillion de l'Avenir, Chelmsford
 
École publique Pavillion de l'Aveniris a primary grade aged school situated at the corner of Cote Avenue and Highway
144 in Ward 3 (see Exhibit "C" attached). Cote Avenue is a local residential roadway with a posted speed limit of 50
km/h. Chelmsford Valley District Composite School and École publique Pavillon de l’Avenir both occupy the same
building at this location.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City’s policy, staff recommends that the speed limit on Cote Avenue from
Highway 144 to Hill Street be reduced to 40km/h.
 
4)      R.L. Beattie Public School, Sudbury
 
R.L. Beattie Public School is a primary grade aged school located at the corner of Loach’s Road and Service Road in
Ward 10 (see Exhibit "D" attached). Loach’s Road is a residential collector roadway and Service Road is a local
roadway. Both roadways have a posted speed limit of 50 km/h.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City’s policy, staff recommends that the speed limit on Loach’s Road from Regent
Street to 90 metres east of Lady Ashley Court and the speed limit on Service Road from Loach’s Road to Regent
Street be reduced to 40 km/h.
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Request for Decision 

Traffic Control - Various Intersections

 

Recommendation
 That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend Traffic and
Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the attached list of recommended changes all in
accordance with the report from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services dated August 23, 2010. 

BACKGROUND
 
The City’s Transportation and Traffic Engineering Services
section received requests from operations staff and residents to
review traffic control at various intersections throughout the City
of Greater Sudbury.
 
The recommended traffic control for each intersection is
described below.
 
1)      Montcalm Avenue and Patterson Street, Sudbury
 
Patterson Street intersects Montcalm Avenue forming a cross
intersection. This intersection is located one block east of
MacKenzie Street in Ward 12 (see Exhibit ‘A’). Patterson Street
ends just east of Montcalm Avenue and is considered the minor
roadway. 
A Yield sign is appropriate when the traffic volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is not always
required. Sight lines are restricted in the northeast corner of the intersection by a cement retaining wall, a
large tree, a bush and a utility pole. In the southeast corner, visibility is restricted by a wood fence and the
vertical curve in the roadway (see Exhibit ‘B’). 
The recommended traffic control at this intersection was deferred at the April 27, 2010 meeting of the Traffic
Committee to determine if the sight line obstructions could be removed. As indicated above, due to the
permanent nature of the restrictions it is recommended that traffic be controlled with Stop signs facing
eastbound and westbound traffic on Patterson Street.
 
2)      Glenbower Crescent at Beverley Street, Wahnapitae
 
The east end of Beverley Street intersects Glenbower Crescent forming a “T” intersection. This intersection
is located approximately 170 metres south of Highway 17 in Ward 9 (see Exhibit ‘C’). This intersection is
currently uncontrolled. 
 
Uncontrolled intersections have no Stop or Yield signs and operate under the “Right of Way Rule.” Under
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Uncontrolled intersections have no Stop or Yield signs and operate under the “Right of Way Rule.” Under
this rule, when vehicles approach the intersection at the same time, the driver on the left yields right of way
to the vehicle on the right. Uncontrolled intersections are becoming less common in urban areas, and
unnecessary conflicts may be created.
 
A Yield sign is appropriate when the traffic volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is not always
required. At this intersection all of these conditions are met, therefore it is recommended that traffic be
controlled with a Yield sign facing eastbound traffic on Beverley Street.
 
3)      Claudette Street at Langdon Street, Blezard Valley
 
At the City Council meeting of January 13th, 2010, Councillor Dupuis submitted a petition requesting a
3-way stop at Claudette and Langdon Streets in Blezard Valley (see Exhibit “F”). Langdon Street intersects
Claudette Street forming a “T” intersection. This intersection is located one block east of Martin Road in
Ward 5 (see Exhibit ‘G’). Recently, Claudette Street was extended west of Langdon Street for a new
subdivision. This intersection is currently uncontrolled.
 
The subject intersection was counted on June 23, 2010, and City Staff completed an All-Way Stop warrant
based on Council’s new reduced criteria for local roads. The traffic volume passing through the intersection
was very low, and is only 3% of the minimum requirement. A review of our collision information for 3 years
shows that there have been no collisions at the intersection. Based on the above information, an All-Way
Stop is not warranted.
 
As previously described, the subject intersection is uncontrolled. Uncontrolled intersections have no stop or
yield signs and operate under the “Right of Way Rule.” Under this rule, when vehicles approach the
intersection at the same time the driver on the left yields right of way to the vehicle on the right. Uncontrolled
intersections are becoming less common in urban areas, and unnecessary conflicts may be created.
 
A Yield sign is appropriate when the traffic volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is not always
required. At this intersection all of these conditions are met, therefore it is recommended that traffic be
controlled with a Yield sign facing southbound traffic on Langdon Street.
 
4)      Vaughan Avenue at Shaw Street, Capreol
 
Shaw Street intersects Vaughan Avenue forming a cross intersection. This intersection is located 2 blocks
east of Dennie Street in Ward 7 (see Exhibit ‘D’). This intersection is currently controlled with a Yield sign
facing southbound traffic only on Shaw Street.   With a Yield Sign on only 1 approach, unnecessary conflicts
may be created.
 
A Yield sign is appropriate when the traffic volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is not always
required. At this intersection all of these conditions are met, therefore it is recommended that traffic be
controlled with an additional Yield sign facing northbound traffic on Shaw Street.
 
5)      Old Falconbridge Road at Matson Road, Garson
 
Matson Road intersects Old Falconbridge Road forming a “T” intersection. This intersection is located one
block north of Maley Drive in Ward 7 (see Exhibit ‘E’).  This intersection is currently controlled with a Stop
sign facing southbound traffic on Matson Road.  
 
A Yield sign is appropriate when the traffic volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is not always
required. At this intersection all of these conditions are met, therefore it is recommended that traffic control
be changed from a Stop sign to a Yield sign for southbound traffic on Matson Road.
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Request for Decision 

Parking Meter Zones

 

Recommendation
 That a parking meter zone be created on the south side of
Applegrove Street between Birch Street and Lorne Street; 

And that the double headed parking meter on the west side of
Elgin Street be relocated approximately 4 metres to the north to
maintain 2 on-street parking spaces; 

And that a By-Law be passed to amend Traffic and Parking
By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to implement the
recommended change all in accordance with the report from the
General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated August 23,
2010. 

Finance Implications
 The funding of the installation of the additional parking meters
will be provided for from the Parking section budget. All revenues
generated from the meters will credited to the Parking section. 

BACKGROUND 

Applegrove Street – Lorne Street to Birch Street
 
Applegrove Street is local roadway that provides a connection between Lorne Street and Alder Street (see
Exhibit “A”). Applegrove Street is located in an area of the City where sufficient off-street parking has not
been provided resulting in the need for on-street parking. The subject area is also located adjacent to the
Sudbury District Court House which operates a “Pay for Parking” system on its property. This further
increases the demand for on-street parking.
 
The area businesses, through the Councillor for Ward 1, Joe Cimino, have requested that parking meters be
installed on the south side of Applegrove Street, from Lorne Street to Birch Street, to ensure the turnover
and availability of parking spaces for their customers.
 
Based on the staff report dated January 8, 2007, City Council approved 2 hour parking for the south side of
Applegrove Street, on weekdays from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. (see Exhibit “A”).  While this measure has
helped increase the availability of short term parking for the local merchants, it requires a high level of
enforcement to remain effective.
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Parking meters can be an effective tool for providing short term parking. They are much easier to enforce
than the current 2 hour limit, as the officer does not have to visit the street twice to issue a ticket. The
revenue generated by the meters will help offset the cost of installing and maintaining them. The drawback
to parking meters is that customers have to pay for parking where usually it is free. A review of this section
of Applegrove Street revealed that 9 legal parking spaces can be provided through the installation of 3 single
and 3 double parking meters. The estimated cost to install the meters is $3,000.00. Both, the Director of
Transit and the Manager of By-Law Enforcement Services have indicated that they support this measure.
 
Based on the above information, staff recommends that parking meters be installed on the south side of
Applegrove between Birch Street and Lorne Street. To be consistent with other parking meter zones in the
City, they will be applicable Monday to Friday (except Statutory Holidays) from 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. The
maximum parking time will be 120 minutes. It is also noted that vehicles displaying a disabled person
parking permit or war pensioner’s permit are allowed to park at a meter for up to 4 hours for free.
 
Elgin Street – Elm Street to Beech Street
 
Elgin Street is located in the City’s central business district (see Exhibit “B”). Between Elm Street and Beech
Street, Elgin Street is constructed with a four lane urban cross-section and sidewalks on both
sides. Currently, there are 3 metered parking spaces along the west side of the road. The new Shopper’s
Drug Mart currently under construction on Elm Street, will have an entrance onto Elgin Street opposite
Jesuites Lane. This new entrance will reduce the number of parking spaces from 3 to 1.
 
There is a high demand for parking in this area and the reduction in the number of on-street parking spaces
will have an impact in the local businesses. In order to maintain at least 2 parking spaces in this area, staff
recommends that the City’s Traffic and Parking By-Law 2010-1 be amended to allow the parking metre zone
to begin 11 metres north of Beech Street instead of the 15 metres currently stated. The change is not
expected to have any negative impacts to traffic operations. The cost to relocate the double meter and no
parking signs is minor and can be accommodated within existing budgets.
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Request for Decision 

Traffic Calming Street Ranking

 

Recommendation
 That the Traffic Committee approve the 2010 ranking list for
Traffic Calming Eligible Roadways contained in the report from
the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated August 23,
2010; 

And that Staff be directed to initiate the public support
component for the Traffic Calming process based on the ranking
order. Projects from lower in the ranking may be chosen to fully
utilize the annual budget; 

And that Staff be directed to receive final approval from Council
for Traffic Calming projects prior to issuing tenders for
construction; 

And that Staff forward the results of the speed studies to the
Greater Sudbury Police Services and request increased
enforcement on roadways identified with speeding problems. 

Finance Implications
 The 2010 capital budget provides for $150,000 related to traffic
calming. Annual expenditures for traffic calming will be limited to
the approved budget. 

BACKGROUND

The City’s Traffic and Transportation Engineering Section receives numerous requests each year to install
Traffic Calming measures such as speed humps and traffic circles to reduce speeding and improve safety
on its roadways. In February, 2008, the City of Greater Sudbury retained IBI Group to develop a Traffic
Calming Policy to aid staff in evaluating requests and the application of Traffic Calming devices. This policy
was permanently adopted by City Council on May 12, 2010. Council also directed staff to bring forward a
list ranking the roadways that qualify for traffic calming based upon the approved policy.               
 
What is Traffic Calming?
 
The institute of Transportation Engineering defines Traffic Calming as “the combination of mainly physical
measures that reduce the negative effects of motor vehicle use, alter driver behaviour and improve
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measures that reduce the negative effects of motor vehicle use, alter driver behaviour and improve
conditions for non motorized street users.”
 
Traffic Calming Warrant
 
The City’s Traffic Calming Warrant is based upon the review of the best practices of 24 jurisdictions
throughout North America. In addition, public input was solicited through surveys posted on the City’s
website and at the Citizen Services Centres. Two (2) stakeholder workshops were also held with City
departments and agencies including City Councillors, Police, Fire, EMS, Planning, Roads and Engineering.
 
The Traffic Calming Warrant consists of an initial screening where a combination of requirements must be
met for a site to be eligible for Traffic Calming. The threshold criteria and screening process can be found in
the attached Exhibits “A” and “B”.
 
Sites that pass the initial screening are then ranked against each other using a weighted point criteria based
on the classification of the road. Each eligible site is awarded points based on its score for each factor, with
a maximum score of 100 points. A score of 30 points has been established as a minimum threshold to
qualify for traffic calming consideration. The scoring criteria for local and collector roads is outlined in the
attached Exhibit "C".
 
Initial Screening and Ranking of City of Greater Sudbury Roads
 
During the summer of 2009 and the spring of 2010, City staff collected collision and traffic data for all
formally requested locations as well as a list of roads where the speed and volume of traffic is a frequent
concern of residents. Roads in all 12 wards were selected for review to ensure that the policy was
appropriate for all areas of the City. The initial screening process was completed for 138 road segments on
80 different roads. Of the 138 road segments reviewed, 40 qualified for the ranking process, and of these,
38 scored more than 30 points. As part of the final ranking process, any abutting road segments that scored
greater than 30 points were combined into one segment and assigned the highest score, resulting in a total
of 27 roadways. (see attached Exhibits “D” and “E”).
 
The results of the studies shows that the initial screening criteria used in the Traffic Calming Policy is
working well. Approximately 30 percent (30%) of road segments reviewed, qualified for Traffic Calming. The
goal of the initial screening is to ensure that Traffic Calming is appropriate for the road section being
reviewed.
 
Final Ranking
 
As indicated in the attached Exhibit "D", a total of 27 roadways qualify for Traffic Calming.  Depending on
the calming devices chosen and the length of the project, the City's Annual Traffic Calming of $150,000
should be enough to complete one major roadway, similar in size to Southview Drive, or a couple of smaller
projects per year.
 
In addition to the eligible roadways, Exhibit "D" shows the project length, preliminary cost estimate and
indicates whether the road is a transit route or primary emergency services route.  It is noted that the cost
estimates may vary greatly depending on the devices preferred by the residents.  For example, on a 1 km
road, you could paint bike lanes for $5,000 or construct physical devices for $100,000.  Also, roadways that
are not transit routes or primary emergency service routes qualify for vertical traffic calming measures such
as speed humps.  Speed humps are not only effective in reducing vehicle speed but are also less expensive
to construct than many other calming devices.
 
Also, roadways that are eligible for Traffic Calming and are not part of the Road Capital Program will have
recommended traffic calming devices incorporated as part of the design and construction.  Kathleen Street is
an example of where Traffic Calming was incorporated as part of the capital contract.
 
Recommendations
 
As indicated in the Traffic Calming Policy, Council approval is required for a project or series of projects
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prior to initiating the public support component. Staff recommends that Council approve the list ranking the
eligible roadways. Based on approved budget limitations, staff will initiate the public support component in
the order the roadways are ranked. However, some similar projects may be selected out of order to fully
utilize the available capital budget.
 
Based on the time of year, and length of time needed to complete the public consultation component, actual
construction of traffic calming devices will not occur until next year.
 
Prior to tendering, staff will obtain Council’s approval for plans that have received the necessary public
support. As indicated in the Traffic Calming Policy, if a request is rejected at any point in the process, the
applicants and affected residents will be informed in writing, and Traffic Calming shall not be reconsidered
for the same section of road for two years.
 
Many roads which did not pass the initial screening for traffic calming had 85th percentile speeds that
exceeded the posted speed. City staff will compile a list of these roadways and forward it to Greater
Sudbury Police Services to be considered for speed enforcement campaigns.
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